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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE

DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

DELAWARE STATE UNIVERSITY, BANK OF AMERICA BUILDING

MINUTES OF OCTOBER 15, 2009

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Andrea Guest, Carol Harman, James Lafferty, Lisa Pertzoff, Janet Ray, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks

Members Excused:  Dr. Anthony Brazen, Monica File-Williams, Robert Marceluk, George Meldrum, Sgt. Charles Sawchenko, Chuck Tarver, Gary Wirt

Members Absent:  Brenda Phillips

Associate Members Present:  Linda Adam, Lynn Fahey, Bruce Lorenz, Catherine McKay, Rev. William Rhines

Associate Members Excused:  Michael Kriner, James Larks

Associate Members Absent:  Julie Cutler, Eliza Hirst, Brenda Sands
Interested Parties:  Vince Boehm, James Bratt, Rev. Gentry Butler, Chris DiSanto, Norberto Geluz, Kevin Huckshorn, Patricia Maichle, Melissa Smith
	TOPIC

Call to Order
Review of Minutes

Chairman’s Report

Nomination Committee

Membership Committee

Standing Committees

Budget Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

SAPT Block Grant Presentation

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Public Comment

Adjournment


	DISCUSSION

Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:10 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.
The minutes were reviewed but due to lack of quorum approval of the minutes was deferred until the November meeting.  Chairman Lafferty clarified that no motion was made at the August Council meeting establishing a standing SAPT subcommittee.  A motion will be solicited at the November Council meeting.
Chairman Lafferty shared that Cathy McKay and Lynn Fahey were to present an overview of the services provided at Connections and Brandywine Counseling, respectively.  The number of excused absences prompted the cancellation of the program presentations originally scheduled for this meeting.
On behalf of Gary Wirt, Andrea Guest reported that at the November meeting the committee will place in nomination the names of James Lafferty and George Meldrum for chair and vice-chair, respectively, for a term of one year.  She invited members interested in making a nomination to contact either Gary Wirt or her.  The election for Council officers will take place at the December Council meeting.  
Through the chairman, Council members were made aware of membership vacancies.  Pat Maichle questioned the status of the two names previously submitted for consideration.  Chairman Lafferty will follow up with Vice-chairman Meldrum.  He shared his interest in initiating legislation to eliminate the political party affiliation criteria.  Membership requirements for Council composition will be shared.  
Cathy McKay provided a written report.  The primary purpose of the October 6 committee meeting was shared.  Data related to a budget comparison for FY 2010 and FY 2009 by revenue source, the distribution of budget funds, and the projected budget reduction scenarios were discussed.  Issues related to the potential budget reductions were shared.  The anticipated revenue shortfall for 2011 was discussed.  The concern regarding the lack of any systematic increases for contract providers was conveyed. Legislators’ receptivity to undertake reducing the size of state government and interest in examining provider programs was mentioned.  Discussion followed.

Kevin Huckshorn reported that the DHSS public budget hearing will be held November 23.  Chairman Lafferty shared his plans to comment at the hearing.  Developing talking points was discussed.  Ms. McKay suggested that the position Council adopted in August related to the benefits of community based services versus institutionalization be reiterated. The importance of consumer participation at the public hearing was emphasized.
There was a brief discussion regarding overtime usage at DPC, and of plans to examine extraneous expenditures.
Carol Harmon spoke favorably of the recovery month events and recognized DSAMH’s and CMH’s contributions to the success of the events.
Ms. Harman spoke of the November verification visit being conducted by the USDOE – Office of Special Education Programs to ensure compliance with the IDEA Law.  Parent information centers are soliciting feedback from Delaware families in preparation for the visit.  A web address was provided for family input.  
She made Council aware of two upcoming events at UD:  a workshop series focusing on medical transition issues for youth, young adults and their family members cosponsored by the Center for Disabilities Studies, and the CMH system overview being presented by Nancy Widoes at the Family to Family Health Information Center.

The DSCYF Ferris School for Boys and the Delaware Theatre Company were recent recipients of an award for New Approaches to Collaboration at the 2009 Barrymore Awards for Excellence in Theatre in Philadelphia. 

Andrea Guest briefly updated Council on the status of the Medicaid for Workers with Disabilities Program.  Arrangement will be made to have someone speak on the issue at a future Council meeting.
She spoke of the consideration being given to use a portion of the independent living stimulus money to fund a peer mentoring program and of the expansion of the independent living services program.  Updates will be provided as they become available.
Ms. Guest reported that 31% of the people VR served last year had a primary disability of mental illness.  The progress of the SEP initiative was discussed and the importance of continued attention and funding was stressed.
Melissa Smith provided an overview of the SAPT block grant.  The history and intent of the block grant, application content and procedures and assurances, as well as the submission of statewide assessment of needs were highlighted.  Ms. Smith reviewed the 6.6M/yr funding allocations.  Technical assistance currently being received was noted.  Chairman Lafferty indicated his desire that a motion be made at next month’s meeting to develop a SAPT block grant subcommittee. Lisa Pertzoff and Mary Wicks expressed interest in serving on such a committee.
Kevin Huckshorn reported that the division has applied for funding through NASMHPD to assist in building community and consumer coalitions and to implement recovery oriented, person centered treatment.
She updated Council on the bids received in response to the RFP for Ellendale detox services.  Discussion focused on the demand for services in Kent/Sussex counties.  The current provision of services for downstate constituents and options being considered for the future provision of community based detox services were shared.  Discussion followed.
Meeting participants were updated on the status of the implementation of an electronic healthcare records system and on the relocation of Dartmouth Woods group home residents.
Ms. Huckshorn announced that Pam Hyde has been nominated as the new SAMHSA administrator.  A brief picture of her background was provided.
She shared information with the Council regarding the DPC incident that appeared in The News Journal, the anticipated USDOJ findings letter, and the revision of critical policies and procedures.  The various external reviews conducted at DPC and resulting multiple reporting requirements were discussed.  Chairman Lafferty applauded Ms. Huckshorn for her efforts in bringing about procedural changes benefiting residents at DPC.
Meeting participants were made aware of CNN’s two minute CPR response training video.

Chairman Lafferty announced that further discussion of the DDC’s Human Rights Position Paper and any action related to the endorsement of same were postponed due to lack of quorum.  

Rev. Rhines spoke about the Eighth Annual People of Color Mental Health Conference co-sponsored by the Mental Health Association in Delaware and the Attention Deficit Disorder Association.  Data regarding the prevalence of mental health issues among African Americans living in Wilmington was shared.  Conference flyers were distributed to those present.  Meeting participants were encouraged to share conference information with others who may be interested in attending.  Chairman Lafferty recognized the Consumer Recovery Advocacy Coalition of Delaware’s lead role in the preparation for the annual People of Color Mental Health Conference.
Rev. Butler requested statistics on the efficacy of the CCCPs, and questioned the possibility of program expansion in Kent County.  He commented on ACT teams as well as the need for mediation should issues arise for individuals residing in residential housing.  Ms. Huckshorn offered to provide statistics illustrating the extraordinary success and cost effectiveness of the CCCP programs and indicated that the division is considering future program expansion. The effectiveness of the ACT teams was addressed. A suggestion for the use of outside volunteer mediators was made.
Pat Maichle spoke of the training the DDC will provide for police recruits and seasoned officers focusing on ways in which to interact with people with disabilities.  Individuals interested in assisting with training development were invited to contact Ms. Maichle.
Vince Boehm commented on position papers in general and offered Council assistance should they wish to develop same.  

Linda Adam updated Council on the status of the Community Services Committee.

Cathy McKay spoke of Connections’ purchase of the former West Presbyterian Church in Wilmington and of the comprehensive array of services offered at the site.  
Chairman Lafferty thanked meeting participants for their attendance.
	ACTION
There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 11:30 a.m. 


The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, November 19, 2009 at the Buena Vista Conference and Reception Center.
ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH, UNLESS OTHERWISE SPECIFIED.
